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Subject:
Staff Recommendation to Approve Request for Additional Numbering Resources

Date:
July 8, 2003

On June 27, 2003, TCG St. Louis, Inc. (TCG), filed a proposed request for additional numbering resources to the Missouri Public Service Commission (Commission).  TCG requests the Commission review and reverse a decision of the North American Numbering Plan Administrator, NeuStar, Inc., (NANPA) to withhold certain numbering resources to service the needs of a customer of TCG.  Included in this filing is a copy of customers letter, the Central Office Code (NXX) Assignment Request – Part 1 (Part 1), and Central Office Code Assignment Months to Exhaust Certification Worksheet (CO Assignment)/NANPA’s response/confirmation letter.

Background

On June 18, 2003, TCG submitted a Part 1 and CO Assignment to NANPA.  The CO Assignment includes the previous 6-month growth history, forecast for the next 12 months, average monthly forecast, months to exhaust, utilization level, and telephone numbers available for assignment.  According to TCG, on June 18, 2003, NANPA denied the request because according to the Central Office Code Assignment Guidelines, Section 4.2.1, code holders requesting growth codes must demonstrate that existing codes within the rate center will exhaust within 6.0 months and meet the utilization level. 
   

The Telecommunications Department Staff (Staff) reviewed the months to exhaust forecast data that TCG submitted to NANPA in the CO assignment form.  The forecast, which includes projected monthly usage for telephone numbers over the next twelve months, does not include the request from TCG’s customer for 3,000 codes.  TCG’s utilization level of 52.030% is below the FCC guidelines of 70% which is required before a request for additional numbering resources is permissible as set forth in Regulation 47-CFR 52.15 (h).

Recommendation

NANPA denied TCG’s request for 3,000 telephone numbers because the months to exhaust forecast data exceeded 6 months and the utilization level of 52.030% is below the guidelines of 70%.  However, TCG has demonstrated a verifiable need for additional numbers to meet a specific customer request because TCG’s existing telephone resources cannot satisfy its customer’s specific need for a contiguous block of 2,500 numbers. Staff recommends approval of the proposed request for additional numbering resources.  Staff is unaware of any other filing that may affect or be affected by this filing.

Appendix A

� Administrator’s Response/Confirmation, remarks, DR 11, March 27, 2002. 


� Code of Federal Regulations Title 47-Telecommunication Chapter I – Federal Communications Commission, Subchapter B – Common Carrier Services, Part 52 Numbering.
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